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MINUTES

Groton Electric Light Department




January 21, 2015
Present:  Commissioners Easom*, Hersh & Lindemer; Manager Kelly and Executive Assistant Lemire 

The meeting was called to order at 7:00 p.m.

MINUTES

Mr. Hersh MOVED:
TO ACCEPT THE MINUTES OF DECEMBER 8, 2014.

The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

Mr. Hersh MOVED:
TO ACCEPT THE MINUTES OF DECEMBER 31, 2014.

The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

MANAGER’S REPORT

Mr. Kelly distributed the manager’s report and updated the Board on tasks and projects since the last meeting.

Mr. Kelly told the Board about a customer that was having power issues/surges with his geothermal system. During startup, the system was drawing 300 amps on his 200 amp system.  He had originally asked GELD to reimburse him for some appliances he lost due to the surges.  After reviewing his power data, it was determined it was an internal problem and Mr. Kelly recommended the customer purchase a slow ramp soft start to minimize the huge draw during startup.  The customer agreed and was thankful for the technology that GELD used to record the surges in relation to the geothermal system. 

DOR AUDIT

The Massachusetts Department of Revenue recently completed a tax audit for GELD’s commercial accounts.  The auditor stated that there are very few audits where they find no changes.  The result of GELD’s audit was “no changes” and no further action required.

GELD collects taxes on non-exempt commercial accounts and forwards the money to the state.  Exempt accounts are not required to pay taxes, but GELD must keep a tax exempt certificate on file every year for each exempt customer.  Every year a letter and the standard exempt form are sent to all commercial accounts.  There are various exemptions that qualify for the no tax status.
RATE COMPARISON

Mr. Kelly distributed the current Residential and Commercial Rate Comparison that MMWEC issues quarterly – the residential rate comparison shows the 12 month average of 42 electric utilities in Massachusetts.  The commercial rate Comparison was for December 2014.  He noted that in the residential classes, GELD is the sixth lowest rate for a 500 kilowatt hour (kWh) bill and a 750 kWh bill.  He also noted that GELD is now well below National Grid in all commercial rate classes.

Mr. Kelly distributed the ISO New England “Current LPF Survey Summary”. This is GELD’s Load Power Factor for specific times during Spring, Summer, Fall & Winter.  GELD was very close to a 1.0 power factor for most of the ranges, but during the Spring, GELD was leading by 1.007 and was considered non-compliant.  Mr. Kelly will respond to the survey with a reasonable solution to fix the leading issue.
The outage incidents spreadsheet showing the 10-year average was distributed and discussed.  Mr. Lindemer asked Mr. Kelly to do a cost benefit on lost revenue due to outages.  Mr. Kelly agreed. He also asked for kilowatt per hour (kWh) sales to be added to the spreadsheet.  Ms. Lemire will add kWh sales to the spreadsheet going forward.
Mr. Kelly distributed and discussed the overtime report and discussed outages. There were many call outs and two outages since the last meeting.  

KWh sales for December were down 3.98%, so yearend sales were down 1.6% for 2014.  

2 new poles were installed and 5 old poles were removed since the last meeting. The total number of new poles replaced in 2014 was 138.  

There were 38 Dig Safes for the month.
Mr. Kelly gave a quick overview of the important dates regarding the next town election.  Nomination papers are available on February 2, 2015 (only 44 signatures are required which is down from previous years); final date to pull nomination papers is March 27; final date to submit nomination papers is March 31; annual town election is May 19.  
Mr. Lindemer’s term will be expiring in May and he has not yet committed to run for another term but is giving it thoughtful consideration.

The Board was notified that GELD has added a new customer with an Ayer address.  National Grid had to release the customer and did so after Mr. Kelly explained that the only way National Grid could service them was to place several poles in a nearby swamp.
POWER SUPPLY

Mr. Kelly discussed the current power supply situation.  He reviewed the power purchases made last month by comparing them to the January/February 2016 peak power prices over the last eight month period.  He selected a few random dates during that period, and then listed the January/February 2016 peak costs beginning January 1 through January 15.  He noted that these costs were trading between $140 & $160 per megawatt all year, then started dropping below that in early December 2014.  He noted that we closed the trade at $115.00 (just above the bottom price but very close).  Current prices are up about 4% from the traded price for 2016 and currently about 12% up for the 2017 peak pricing.  He recommended holding off on any purchases right now.  The Board agreed.
ENERGY EFFICIENCY GRANT
Mr. Kelly updated the Board on the energy efficiency grant ($98,000) that was approved by the state to convert the Florence Roche Middle School from T12 to a more efficient T8 fluorescent lighting and to convert Town street lights to LED lighting.  The lighting installation for Florence Roche Middle School has been 95% complete for about 4 weeks. Mr. Kelly is holding the check until they complete the project.    
The Board was updated on the grant payments. Mr. Kelly explained that the first grant installment of $24,500 was received in FY2014.  GELD will be receiving another installment of $24,500 for the Florence Roche lighting project and two additional installments of $24,500 for the LED street lighting project.  The school department will begin repaying their portion of the project in January 2015.  A $1,300 charge will be added to their electric bill for the next 39 months.  Mr. Kelly noted that 100 LED lighting fixtures have been ordered and should arrive any day.  He reminded the Board of the plan for installation – beginning with the main roads (119, Routes 40 & 225) then going to the side streets and customer private yard lights.

TRENDS STRATEGY 

No new trends strategy.
*Mr. Easom joined the meeting.

SOLAR UPDATE
Mr. Kelly updated the Board on the GELD solar project.  The attorneys for both sides are still negotiating the agreements. The Payment-in-Lieu-of-Taxes (PILOT) is orally complete.  Attorney Scobo is close to completion on the Power Purchase Agreement (PPA) and the Land Lease agreement is also very close to completion according to Town Manager Haddad.  Mr. Kelly is cautiously optimistic that all agreements will be finalized soon.
BUDGET

Mr. Kelly distributed and discussed the 2014 finalized budget. He noted that sales in July and August were the worst in six and ten years respectively.  He discussed some of the categories that stood out (higher or lower than estimated) and recommended forecasting a 1% sales increase for the 2015 budget.  The Board agreed with the recommendation.
RATES/PURCHASE POWER FUEL ADJUSTMENT

Mr. Kelly updated the Board on the Power Purchase Fuel Adjustment (PPFA).  After some discussion, the Board recommended changing the name of the charge on GELD’s bill from “fuel adjustment” to a more accurate description of “Power Cost Adjustment” (PCA).  Ms. Lemire will ask GELD’s software technician to make the change for the next billing cycle.  Due to the current power cost fluctuations, Mr. Kelly does not recommend making any changes to the PCA at this time.  The Board agreed and will continue to review the results each month to determine the PCA going forward.
OFFICE AND GARAGE FACILITIES
GELD has spent $321,594 since the last meeting and the new office and garage facilities are almost 75% complete.  A total of $2.977 million has been spent to date.  For additional information, see Groton Electric Cooperative Minutes of January 21, 2015. 

PILOT

Mr. Kelly began the discussion by stating the current Payment-in-Lieu-of-Taxes (PILOT) to the town which is $25,000 plus $5,000 for police dispatch.  The subject resulted in much discussion.  The commissioners recommended different proposals based on various factors such as what other non-profits in Groton pay.  Mr. Lindemer would like to analyze some pertinent data and asked Mr. Kelly to provide what the other non-profits in town pay and what (if anything) the payment is based on.  Mr. Lindemer noted he would like to come up with a formula that is repeatable year after year.  Mr. Kelly agreed to provide the data.  The Board decided to table the discussion until the next meeting.  
POLICIES

Mr. Kelly discussed the current vacation policy and maximum accrual which he explained is the employee’s current one year accrual plus one week. Mr. Kelly proposed a change of allowing an employee to sell back one week if the maximum vacation is reached.  After much discussion the Board was unanimous in keeping the policy as is.  If accrued vacation is not used, it will be lost.
Another policy regarding safety glasses was discussed, but it was decided to table that until the salary and benefits subject comes up in the next couple of months.
NEW/OTHER BUSINESS 

No New/Other business
It was agreed that the next meeting is scheduled for Monday, February 9, 2015 at 

6:00 p.m. 
Agenda items having been concluded, the meeting adjourned at 8:41 p.m.
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